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Qualified incentive stock options (ISOs) and nonqualified stock 
options are used by corporations as types of equity compensation for 
employees. Qualified options provide tax benefits but have complicated 
tax consequences. When compared to qualified ISOs, nonqualified options 
have the disadvantage that taxable income must be reported at the time 
nonqualified options are exercised, and the income is taxed as ordinary 
income and not as a long-term capital gain. Qualified ISOs avoid that 
disadvantage because there is no income to report at the time the 
qualified option is exercised unless the stock is sold at the same time 
it is exercised. And qualified options can qualify for long-term capital 
gain treatment for the entire appreciation above the exercise price if 
they are held for a specific period of time.1

But the tax advantages from qualified incentive stock options may 
be offset by the alternative minimum tax. This is a complicated 
calculation that may cause the taxpayer to pay tax at the time the 
qualified options are exercised and may also negate the long-term 
capital gain rate on the sale of both qualified and nonqualified option 
stock. Also, the $100,000 restriction on the grant value of qualified 
option stock may negate the special tax treatment it has above the 
$100,000 limit. This article discusses both qualified and nonqualified 
options, reviews how they are taxed, and offers strategies to minimize 
taxes on both types of options. 
 

Requirements for Qualified Stock Options  
 

For executive stock options to qualify for the special tax 
treatment, they must be issued only under a plan that meets the 
requirements set out by the IRS. One requirement is that the plan must 
be approved by the company’s shareholders within 12 months after it has 
already been adopted by the company’s board of directors. Those 
qualified plans must also identify the types of employees who may 
receive options and the total number of shares that may be subject to 
options issued under the plan. The term of each option may be no more 
than 10 years and must be issued within 10 years after the date the plan 
is adopted. Options can be issued only to employees, and usually 
employees must exercise their options while they are employed by the 
company or within three months after leaving. Also, qualified options 
cannot be granted out of the money (the stock price less than the 
exercise price). 
 

Nonqualified Versus Qualified Options 
 

Executives receiving nonqualified stock options from corporations 
usually owe no taxes when the options are granted but may pay ordinary 
income tax on the difference between the exercise price and the current 
price when the options are exercised. Subsequent price appreciation 
after the nonqualified options are exercised is taxed as a capital gain. 
The appreciation on the stock price after the exercise date may be taxed 
as a long-term capital gain (a federal rate of 15 percent) if the stock 
is held for at least one year and one day. A way to avoid the ordinary 
tax on the difference between the stock price and exercise price when 
the stock is exercised is to exercise early when the stock price is 
close to the strike price. If the nonqualified options are issued at an 
exercise price equal to the stock price, a plan could be written to 
allow the options to be exercised immediately to avoid the tax. A 
drawback to that strategy is that the employee must find the money to 
invest in the option stock. An employee may also experience a capital 
loss if the price of the stock when sold is below the exercised price.  

 

1 Section 423. 
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Qualified stock options normally have no income tax due when the 
options are granted and none due when they are exercised. The tax on the 
options is deferred until the stock is sold, at which time the gain is 
taxed as a capital gain. If the stock is sold at least two years after 
the options are granted and at least one year after the options are 
exercised, the gain will be taxed at the long-term capital gain rate. If 
the holding periods (two years after granted and one year after 
exercised) are not adhered to, the sale will be taxed as a nonqualified 
option, meaning the gain when exercised is taxed as ordinary income and 
subsequent appreciation in price is taxed as a capital gain.2

AMT 
 

Under regular tax law, when qualified options are exercised and the 
market price of the stock is above the exercise price, there is no tax 
until the executive sells his shares. The exception is the alternative 
minimum tax, under which some items are taxed differently and at 
different rates. The AMT can be applied to the difference between the 
market price and exercise price when the options are exercised by the 
executive. Other items that may be taxed at the AMT rate include 
exemptions taken on the Form 1040, standard deduction, tax and local 
taxes, interest on second mortgage, tax-exempt income, tax shelters, and 
long-term capital gains. Those items are added together, and the AMT 
rate is applied. If the AMT tax is higher than the tax calculated for 
all income in the given year using the regular method, the AMT total is 
paid instead of the regular calculation.3

One method that can be used to avoid the AMT on the value 
difference between the stock price and exercise price when the options 
are exercised is the same as stated above for nonqualified options. That 
is exercising the stock options early when the stock price is at or just 
above the exercise price. Of course, a drawback to exercising early to 
avoid the AMT is procuring the money to buy the stock and possibly 
suffering a capital loss.  
 

Long-Term Capital Gain 
 

The alternative minimum tax can also be applied to long-term 
capital gains on the sale of the stock after exercising both qualified 
and nonqualified options. The sale of the qualified shares after 
exercising the option is taxed at a long-term capital gain rate if the 
executive does not sell for at least two years from the grant date and 
does not sell the stock for at least one year after the exercise date. 
Nonqualified stock receives long-term capital gains treatment on the 
appreciation in stock price after exercising if held for at least one 
year and one day. To avoid the AMT on long-term capital gains, the sale 
of option stock can be spread out over several years so the long-term 
gains are small enough to avoid the application of the alternative 
minimum tax each year.  
 

$100,000 Limit 
 
Under the code, the beneficial tax treatment specific to qualified 

options is available only on the first $100,000 in fair market value of 
qualified option shares that are exercisable for the first time in a 
given year. Any option stock amount above the $100,000 limit is taxed as 
nonqualified options. In other words, tax treatment extended to 
qualified options is allowed on the grant value of stock vesting in any 

2 See http://www.investorguide.com. 
3 “Guide to Alternative Minimum Tax,” Tax Guide for 
Investors, Fairmark Press. Section 59. 
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given year up to $100,000. Grant value equals the number of total shares 
multiplied times the market share price at the time of issuance. Vesting 
refers to the year when the granted options can be exercised for the 
first time. Staggered vesting is a way to avoid the $100,000 rule. 
Executive options can be granted that vest or become exercisable in 
different years so that in any year the total amount of eligible stock 
has a grant value less than $100,000. For example, vesting of granted 
options may occur over a five-year period, 20 percent of the options 
becoming eligible to exercise each year. Also, an employee’s company can 
issue qualified options up to the $100,000 limit and can issue the rest 
of the options as nonqualified.4

Collar Strategy 
 

To receive the long-term capital gain rate on qualified option 
stocks, the options or exercised stock must be held for at least two 
years after the grant date and the stock must be held at least one year 
after it is exercised. If the price of stock peaks before the long-term 
gain rules are met, a collar could be used to protect the gain and to 
allow the stock to be held the required time. A collar entails buying a 
put on the option stock at a strike price slightly lower than the 
current trading price and selling a call on the stock with a strike 
price slightly above the current price. The premium received by the 
holder from the call pays for the put. That protects the value of the 
stock but limits any upside potential for the stock value.5

If the executive holding the option stock needs cash, he can 
acquire a loan on the value of the stock because the holder has locked 
into the price on the stock he owns when he finally exercises the 
option. Financial institutions are willing to loan against the 
employee’s stock position because the holder actually owns the stock and 
has locked into a price using the collar. 

 
The same collar strategy can be applied to nonqualified option 

stock to reach the holding period of one year and one day for long-term 
capital gains treatment on the stock price appreciation after the 
exercise date if the price of the stock has peaked before the long-term 
tax rate applies. Again, employees can receive loans on their collared 
position if they need cash while waiting for the year to pass to qualify 
for long-term capital gains treatment.  

 
The collar can not only be used to ensure the long-term capital 

gain, but also to hold the exercised shares over staggered periods, 
limiting the amount of long-term gain taken in any year to avoid the AMT 
applied to long-term capital gains. That will probably require the 
holder to roll the calls and puts over if the expiration date approaches 
and if the holding period hasn’t been met and could be used for both 
qualified and nonqualified shares. 

 
The collar strategy using puts and calls allows the holder of the 

stock to pay a federal tax rate on long-term gains of 15 percent instead 
of the AMT rate of 26 percent to 28 percent. A holder who needs cash can 
borrow against the value of the stock controlled by the option and 
hedged with the collar. 
 

Example 

4 “$100,000 Limit on ISO,” Tax Guide for Investors, Fairmark 
Press. 
5 Gustke, Constance, “Safeguarding Our Success,” Worth, Jan. 
2004, p. 80. 
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As an example of using tax strategies with executive options, 
assume an executive is issued 100 incentive stock options (qualified) 
with the right to exercise 100 shares with each option (10,000 total 
shares) at an exercise price of $20 per share. One half or 50 percent of 
the total options are vested for exercise in each of the following two 
years. The price of the stock and the exercise price when issued is $20. 
Staggering the options for vesting over the two-year period will allow 
the appreciation in the stock price above the exercise price of the 
option to be taxed as qualified incentive options. The grant value of 
the stock in the year that it becomes vested for exercise is equal to 
$100,000 and does not exceed the $100,000 limit. 

 
To avoid the alternative minimum tax on the difference of the 

stock price and strike price when the option is exercised, each option 
could be exercised when it reaches its required vesting period. That 
assumes the stock price will be closer to the exercise price at that 
time, rather than the executive’s waiting for a peak in prices before 
exercising. Of course, that will mandate an investment by the option 
holder of $100,000 per year in option stock (50 options x 100 shares per 
option x $20 per share).  

 
If it’s assumed the stock price increases to $40 per share after 

two years and the executive holding the option wants to lock into that 
profit of $200,000 ($40 - $20 x 10,000 shares = $200,000), he or she 
could sell some of the exercised shares, but only that amount that 
allows avoidance of the AMT on the long-term capital gain.  

 
An option collar could be used to hedge the price of the stock 

that isn’t sold each year. Each year stock could be sold and a portion 
of the collar covered to limit the long-term capital gain taken and 
reduce the AMT applied to it. That could continue until all the stock is 
sold. If more cash is needed in any year, the holder could borrow 
against his position. There would be commission costs associated with 
buying and selling puts and calls and interest on any loans acquired. 
Those costs may be more than offset by avoiding the AMT tax rates (26 
percent to 28 percent) and instead receiving the long-term gain rate of 
15 percent on the sale of the option stock. 

 
The same strategy could be applied to the nonqualified option. The 

option could be exercised early when the stock and strike price are 
close to equal to avoid ordinary income tax rates being applied to the 
difference in stock price and exercise price. The collar strategy could 
be applied to ensure that the gain in stock price above exercise price 
meets the long-term capital gain holding period of one year and one day 
and to systematically sell the option stock to avoid the AMT on long-
term capital gains in any given year. 

 

Conclusion 
 

To minimize tax consequences, a company employee can apply tax 
strategies to both qualified incentive stock options and nonqualified 
options. To avoid the alternative minimum tax on the difference of the 
stock price and the strike price upon exercising qualified options, 
holders can exercise their options early when the stock price and 
exercise price are close to equal. The same strategy can allow an 
employee with nonqualified options to avoid the taxing of the difference 
in stock price and exercise price at the time of exercising at ordinary 
income rates.  
 

The $100,000 rule negates the special tax treatment for qualified 
options with grant value above $100,000 in the first year the options 
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become exercisable. That can be avoided by staggering vesting periods 
for the granted options.  

 
To ensure that the long-term capital gain rates apply to the sale 

of the option stock, a collar strategy can be used. A collar involves 
buying puts and selling calls that straddle the strike price and use the 
proceeds from sale of the calls to fund the purchase of the puts. That 
locks in the stock price and allows the owner of the stock to hold the 
stock until the long-term capital rates apply. It also allows the holder 
to limit the sale of stock in any year to avoid the AMT on long-term 
gains for both qualified and nonqualified employee stock options. 
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